

# **POLICY** BRIEF

Missing the Mark: How the Family Security Act 2.0 Could Cause More Harm than Good for Domestic Violence Survivors

October, 2022



Following the expiration of the expanded Child Tax Credit that was included in the American Rescue Plan, U.S. Senators Mitt Romney (R- UT), Richard Burr (R-NC), and Steve Daines (R-MT) released a proposal that would amend the Child Tax Credit, called the <u>Family Security Act</u> 2.0 ("FSA 2.0").[1] It is intended to serve as an updated version of previous legislation by the same name. While advocates for survivors of domestic violence, child abuse, and low-income mothers had been eager to see the Child Tax Credit extended and expanded, we are deeply concerned that the proposal as presented may do more harm than good, particularly to the most vulnerable mothers and children. The following brief outlines these concerns as well as hopeful elements of the proposal that we suggest be brought forward into any new legislation.

#### **Background on the CTC**

Established in 1997, the Child Tax Credit ("CTC") provides a tax credit for eligible families based on how many dependent children they have and their income.[2] The CTC was initially designed to provide tax relief largely for middle-income families to offset the significant financial cost of raising children, though it has expanded its reach to more families over time.[3] The CTC has been very effective and is seen as an important tool in fighting poverty.

For example, in 2018, the Child Tax Credit <u>lifted an estimated 4.3 million people</u>, <u>including 2.3 million</u> <u>children</u>, <u>out of poverty</u> and lessened poverty for about 12 million people, including 5.8 million children.[4]

The most recent and significant changes to the CTC occurred in 2021 under the Biden-Harris Administration. Through the American Rescue Plan Act (PL 117-2), President Biden created the largest CTC in history by increasing the annual tax credit amount to \$3000 for children 6 and older and \$3600 for children 5 and under, making the credit fully refundable for all eligible families, and allowing individuals to receive monthly payments as opposed to annual payments.[5] These changes lead to historic outcomes including reducing child poverty between 2020-2021 by more than 40 percent.[6]

#### **Domestic Violence Survivors Benefit from Expanded CTC**

While not widely discussed, the CTC is a critical financial tool for many domestic violence survivors and their children. The majority of survivors who remain in or return to abusive relationships report that it is often because of financial insecurity.[7] Survivors frequently can't leave an abusive relationship because they can't afford to live without their abusive partner's income or financial resources. They also risk losing custody of their children either to their abuser or to the child welfare system if they can't afford to care for them.



The CTC can make transformative change for mothers on the margins. In one study of applicants to an emergency assistance fund for survivors, applicants reported that they needed on average only \$783.50 more monthly to make ends meet and stay safe.[8] While those who participated in this program were not all parents, their stories showed how modest monthly payments could serve as a critical source of safety. Survivors reported in this and other studies that their greatest needs from economic support programs are flexibility in how the money can be spent and accessibility. The expanded <u>CTC provided a lifeline for survivors</u> because it allowed them to achieve safety by providing financial stability that is flexible, allowing them to spend the money based on their most urgent needs,[9] and monthly availability to help cover basic bills as well as emergency needs.

### Summary of the Family Security Act 2.0

In June 2022, Senator Romney released a summary of the new proposed version of the Family Security Act 2.0. According to the <u>summary document</u> provided by Senator Romney's office[10], FSA 2.0 would provide a monthly cash benefit for working families.

- Amount: Families with children 0-5 years old would receive \$350 per month/\$4,200 a year per child. Families with children 6-17 years old would receive \$250 per month/\$3,000 a year per child. Families would be able to claim up to six children to receive the credit. Additionally, during pregnancy, families would be able to apply for the CTC four months before the fetus's due date with monthly payments at \$700 per month and a maximum of \$2,800 during pregnancy. The amount families receive would be reduced by \$50 for every \$1,000 they are above the current CTC income phase-out thresholds. The current CTC income phase-out thresholds are \$200,000 for single-filers and \$400,000 for joint filers.
- Requirements: A family must have earned \$10,000 in the prior year to receive the full benefit of the credit. Any families earning less than \$10,000 would receive a benefit proportional to their earnings. For example, a family earning \$5,000 a year would receive 50 percent of the child tax credit. The payments would now be administrated through the Social Security Administration and both the parent and child receiving the credit would be required to have a Social Security number to receive the benefit. Families would be able to choose to receive the credit on a monthly or annual basis.

While this proposal improves the CTC in some ways, it penalizes many survivors, immigrants, single parents, low-income and no-incomes families, the very people who would benefit most from the credit. The improvements FSA 2.0 makes to the design, credit amount, and implementation aren't enough to balance out the negative impacts.



It's particularly concerning that this proposal targets groups like single parents, particularly single mothers, by removing the Head of Household filing status and immigrants by requiring both one qualifying parent and the qualifying child have a Social Security number to obtain the credit. These changes hurt communities that are heavily reliant on and disproportionately benefit from the CTC.

#### FSA 2.0 Hurts Survivors, Immigrants, Single Parents, Low-Income and No-Income Families

Specifically, there are four areas in this proposal that are deeply concerning:

(1) Cutting the Earned Income Tax Credit and Head of Household filing status;

(2) Requiring a Social Security number for both a parent and child to qualify for the credit;

(3) Having an income requirement to qualify for the full credit; and

(4) Further entrenching fetal personhood into federal law by providing fetuses with a Social Security number.

It is clear that these changes would sink many low-income families further into poverty while allowing wealthier families to benefit at their expense. The following analysis outlines these concerns in greater detail.

## Cutting the EITC and Head of Household Filing Status Harms Families, Especially Single Parents

In order to make the proposal deficit-neutral, FSA 2.0 would significantly cut the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC), eliminate the State and Local Deduction (SALT), eliminate Head of Household filing status, and eliminate the child portion of the Child and Dependent Care Credit. Cutting the EITC and the Head of Household filing status would harm many of the families the CTC is meant to help.

According to <u>Chuck Marr of the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities</u>, reducing the EITC would be particularly harmful for single parents with low and moderate incomes. Under the new proposal, FSA 2.0 cuts the maximum EITC for single parents by \$1,000 more than parents who are married. This has a disproportionate impact on single mothers as the overwhelming majority of single parents are single mothers.[11] FSA 2.0 would also cut the standard deduction most single parents take by \$6,450 while having no impact on married parents' standard deduction. This would disproportionately harm Black and Latinx children who are more likely than white children to live with a single parent with low to moderate income.[12]

Additionally, these cuts would harm many survivors of domestic violence who are often single parents because of the domestic violence.



Often, the only way for survivors of domestic violence to escape their abusive partner is to leave the relationship and raise their children on their own. By cutting the EITC and Head of Household filing status for single parents, FSA 2.0 is creating an even more precarious financial situation for single parents experiencing domestic violence.

Based on the cuts made to pay for FSA 2.0, the Center for Budget and Policy Priorities points out that <u>low-income parents</u> working jobs such as home health aide workers, retail salespeople, child care workers, cooks, and cashiers would be paying for much of the proposal. [13]

Under this proposal, an estimated seven million families with incomes under \$50,000 would see their income *reduced* because of the cuts to the EITC and the elimination of Head of Household filing status in order to increase the CTC.[14] On its face, the CTC expansion alone in FSA 2.0 would bring 2.6 million children out of poverty.[15] But, when the changes based on cutting the EITC and Head of Household filing status are factored in, the proposal would only bring half as many children (1.3 million) out of poverty.[16] FSA 2.0 would leave many families, particularly those in the bottom two-fifths of income distribution, worse off. It would raise taxes on 24 percent of families with children who are among the poorest fifth in income distribution in the United States.[17] FSA 2.0 would also raise taxes on nearly half of families with children in the second poorest fifth.[18]

#### Requiring a Social Security Number Hurts Immigrant Children and Families

Under the FSA 2.0, administration of the CTC would be moved to the Social Security Administration (SSA) and require one parent and the qualifying child to have a Social Security number (SSN).



This requirement would disproportionately harm families with parents who don't have a Social Security number. Under the current proposal, it's estimated <u>2.2 million children would lose access to</u> <u>the credit</u> due to neither parent having a SSN.[19] This figure is based on the number of U.S. citizen or legal immigrant children who didn't qualify for the CARES Act because they only had unauthorized immigrant parents.[20] This figure is on top of the harm already created when the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act of 2017 barred an <u>estimated 1 million children</u> from eligibility for the CTC because they didn't have a Social Security number.[21] In both of these scenarios even those with an Individual Tax Identification Number (ITIN), an identification number used for paying taxes by people without SSNs, are barred from eligibility for the credit. In 2015, the IRS estimated ITIN holders paid \$23.6 billion in taxes with \$5.5 billion of that amount going towards payroll and Medicare taxes.[22] This means tax-paying individuals would be denied access to this tax credit solely because they don't have a Social Security number.

Prior to 2017, <u>all children were eligible</u> for the CTC regardless of their immigration status.[23] This proposal arbitrarily creates a harsher standard by requiring both a parent and the qualifying child to have an SSN. Immigrants, including undocumented immigrants, make up a key part of our workforce and <u>kept our country going through the pandemic</u> by providing essential services.[24] We have already created a system where individuals with an ITIN are eligible for the credit. Those individuals, who pay billions in taxes each year, should not be barred from receiving the CTC they previously qualified for solely because they lack a Social Security number.[25]

Additionally, this change could harm immigrant families experiencing domestic violence. Immigrant survivors already face an increased risk for violence, abuse and exploitation, related to their immigration status.

Abusers and employers often take advantage of immigrant women, knowing they may be more hesitant to speak out and seek help.[26] For example, we frequently see abusive partners using a survivor's immigration status as a way to assert control. A partner may threaten to withhold help in adjusting status or turn them into immigration or child welfare authorities if the survivor tells anyone about the abuse or seeks help. Furthermore, language barriers and fears of reporting their abuse to the police already impact immigrant survivors. Changes to the FSA 2.0 could create a more dangerous and precarious situation for immigrant survivors. Under this proposal, millions of immigrant children and their families would become less economically and financially secure, including many mothers and children experiencing violence and abuse.

#### An Income Requirement Hurts No-Income and Low-Income Survivors and Families

Under FSA 2.0, families making \$10,000 and over are eligible to receive the full credit but families earning less than \$10,000 would receive a smaller credit proportionate to their income. Relative to the 2021 fully refundable CTC, this income requirement directly harms low-income and no-income families who should benefit the most from the credit. For example, a family making \$5,000 a year with one child under 6 would only receive half of their \$4,200 credit. For single parents, this puts the burden of having to earn \$10,000 entirely on one parent whereas dual parent households could earn \$5,000 each to be eligible for the credit.



This income requirement has a particular impact on single mothers who are more likely to be a single parent with almost one-third of single mothers living in poverty.[27] The poverty rate experienced by single mothers is often directly related to the dual cost of raising children while supporting their families with one income.

This change is particularly jarring given the success of the expanded CTC under President Biden. Under the expanded CTC, families who were low-income or no-income became eligible to receive the full CTC, and this helped drive a more than 40 percent reduction in child poverty in 2021.[28] It's incredibly rare that policy makes such a powerful impact so quickly. Unfortunately, this impact would be lost under FSA 2.0. Under this proposal, a family making less than \$10,000 a year would receive a smaller tax credit than a family making \$400,000 a year with the same aged children. Additionally, parents and other caregivers who don't earn an income would be left out of receiving the credit entirely. This could have a disproportionate impact on disabled adults, student parents, grandparents, or people with multiple young children who are either unable to work or retired.

The income requirement also has a negative impact on domestic violence survivors, many of whom are unable to work or <u>face barriers to finding and maintaining a job due to an abusive partner</u>.[29] For example, it's common for abusive partners to sabotage survivors ability to find or keep a job by sabotaging child care plans which force the survivor to leave work early or get to work late[30], directly impacting their earnings, or barring them from having a job entirely.[31] Many abusive partners also prevent a survivor from working. This is on top of the fact that <u>many survivors are experiencing immediate safety needs</u> such as finding safe housing, food, access to transportation, makes it extremely difficult to look for jobs or attend work.[32] Having an income requirement directly harms survivors and their ability to seek safety and obtain financial security.

The CTC should enhance the economic security of low- and middle-income families, but the \$10,000 income threshold prevents the most economically insecure from gaining full access, or any access in the case of those with no income, to the credit.



#### Under FSA 2.0, More Families Will Live in Poverty

FSA 2.0 would be less effective at cutting child poverty than the expanded CTC included in the American Rescue Plan under President Biden. According to the Center on Poverty and Social Policy, 3.7 million children were kept out of poverty after receiving their December 2021 CTC payment under Biden's expanded CTC.[33] It's estimated that Biden's expanded CTC reduced monthly child poverty by over 40 percent from 2020-2021.[34] One way Biden's plan helped reduce poverty so significantly was making the credit fully refundable for families who were low-income or made no income. Prior to Biden's plan, 27 million children, which included roughly half of all Black children and half of Latinx children, were not eligible to receive the full credit amount because their families had low or no earnings.[35] But, under the expanded CTC, many children of color benefited.

For example, 124,000 American Indian and Alaska Native (AI/AN) children in Arizona were estimated to benefit from the expansion, which included 86,000 AI/AN children who were previously ineligible.[36] The first expanded CTC payment reduced Black child poverty by 21 percent and Latinx child poverty by 25 percent.[37] By changing the income requirements, Biden's expanded CTC allowed children from low-income or no-incomes families to be eligible for the full credit amount and significantly decreased child poverty.

In comparison to the expanded CTC under Biden, FSA 2.0 is not only less effective at reducing child poverty but would actually reduce many low-income family's income by increasing their tax burden. In an analysis conducted by the Niskanen Center, a conservative leaning think tank, it's projected FSA 2.0 would only keep 1.1 million children out of poverty and reduce child poverty by 12.6%.[38] A study by the Institute for Tax and Economic Policy found that Biden's expanded CTC, would benefit nearly all children in the poorest 40 percent of Americans.[39] Comparatively, under FSA 2.0, only about half as many families would receive a tax cut.[40] Additionally, FSA 2.0 would actually reduce the income of about 7 million families who have incomes below \$50,000 by a median amount of more than \$800.[41] Millions of families' income would be cut because of changes FSA 2.0 is making to other tax credits and benefits, like the EITC, in order to pay for FSA 2.0.

As FSA 2.0 would reach fewer families and provide less support to some low-income and noincome families, disproportionately single mothers, it's likely it would disproportionately harm families of color and domestic violence survivors.



## FSA 2.0 Harms Families by Further Entrenching the Concept of Fetal Personhood into Federal Law

In FSA 2.0, parents are eligible to apply to receive the CTC four months before their fetus's due date. The parents would be eligible for monthly payments of \$700 with a maximum payment of \$2,800 during pregnancy. As stated before, all children are required to have a Social Security number to be eligible for the benefit. It's unclear whether this requirement would apply to fetuses, however materials accompanying the release of the FSA 2.0 suggest that this is an intentional effort to extend fetal personhood. This provision is deeply problematic and appears to be an effort by Senators Romney, Daines, and Burr to give personhood to fetuses and advance anti-choice policies. Based on the communications and press release of this proposal, it is clear this is Senator Romney's intention. In his official press release on June 15, 2022, he both referred to this proposal as "pro-life" and highlighted quotes in support of the legislation solely from anti-choice groups such as Susan B. Anthony Pro-Life America, National Right to Life, and the Faith and Freedom Coalition. [42] In the press release, National Right to Life is quoted stating this provision "acknowledges that life begins before birth." [43]

While FUTURES strongly supports economic support for pregnant people, there are other policies that serve as a more effective means of helping pregnant people. For example, cash assistance for pregnant people would be a more effective policy that eliminates the problematic aspect of fetal personhood.

Several pilot programs providing cash assistance to pregnant people are already in place across the United States including the Abundant Birth Project, which provides a monthly income supplement to pregnant people who are Black or Pacific Islander both during pregnancy and post-pregnancy with the goal of reducing pre-term birth and improving economic outcomes.[44] Similar programs like Magnolia Mother's Trust, a program that provided a monthly stipend to Black mothers living in federally subsidized housing in Mississippi, have proven effective at reducing poverty and helping families gain economic security. Mothers who participated in Magnolia Mother's Trust reported dramatic increases in their ability to pay their bills, increase their savings, and pay for food.[45]

Lastly, there are concerning potential legal ramifications of fetal personhood. National Advocates for Pregnant Women recently drafted an in-depth report detailing how fetal personhood laws have potentially devastating legal consequences for pregnant people related to criminalization of pregnancy or miscarriages as well as issues related to child support and IVF.[46] For victims of domestic violence, this is particularly troubling. Abusive partners will often hurt women while they are pregnant, in some cases specifically for the purpose of causing a miscarriage, and their victimization could lead to their criminalization, should they be the one blamed for being in an abusive relationship. Providing economic support for pregnant people should be a priority for our lawmakers, but doing so by furthering anti-choice strategies for eliminating abortion access is an inappropriate way to achieve that outcome.



#### FSA 2.0 Makes Positive Improvements That Help Some Families

While FSA 2.0 has several problematic elements, there are a few policies in the current proposal that would help families by either maintaining or improving upon the Biden expanded CTC.

Allowing eligible families to receive monthly payments helped many of the most vulnerable and is rightly maintained. Increasing the credit amount and shifting how the CTC is implemented are also positive steps that would help provide financial stability and security to some families.

#### Allowing Monthly Payments Helps Survivors and Families, Especially Lower-Income Families

Under FSA 2.0, families can opt to receive their CTC benefit on an annual or monthly basis.

Allowing families to receive payments on a monthly basis as opposed to receiving an annual lump sum helps many families pay for basic necessities. Under Biden's expanded CTC, <u>the vast majority</u> <u>of families making under \$35,000 spent most or all of their payment on necessities</u> like food, utilities, rent or mortgage, and clothing.[47] Regular monthly payments allow families to depend on a set amount in their bank accounts each month to handle necessities or surprise expenses rather than budgeting a larger yearly lump sum payment. Most necessities like rent, utilities, and child care are billed on a monthly basis and other necessities like food and clothing often need to be purchased on a daily or weekly basis.

Providing a monthly payment mimics existing cash assistance programs like Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF). Cash assistance programs are critical for enhancing domestic violence survivors safety, stability, and economic security.[48] Survivors are often forced to remain with or return to an abusive partner because they can't afford to leave. A dependable infusion of cash can help survivors handle an immediate safety or financial need.





Cash assistance programs are <u>critical for enhancing domestic violence survivors safety, stability,</u> and economic security.[50] Survivors are often forced to remain with or return to an abusive partner because they can't afford to leave. A dependable infusion of cash can help survivors handle an immediate safety or financial need. Monthly payments can also help a survivor, or any family, who is at risk of losing their children to Child Protective Services (CPS). Studies have shown that one of the most common reasons parents have their children taken away is due to material hardships and poverty.[51] Survivors of domestic violence are often put in even more difficult situations. CPS will insist they leave an abusive partner but also insist a survivor solely fund their families housing, child care, and food on one income. The CTC not only provides a survivor with a choice to leave an abusive situation, but it is key to keeping children out of the child welfare system. A monthly payment, like the CTC, can help ensure rent is paid on time, the electricity stays on, and the fridge is full which means it is more likely children will be able to stay in the home and out of the child welfare system.

Allowing the CTC to be distributed in dependable, monthly payments would help survivors and families have a reliable income boost to cover necessities or handle immediate financial or safety needs in a way that benefits their families most.

#### A Larger Credit Helps Survivors and Families Eligible for the CTC

While FSA 2.0 disadvantages many families by cutting existing credits for low-income and noincome families, it makes the overall CTC larger which helps some families. Generally, we support increasing the amount families would receive as long as they aren't giving up other benefits to receive a larger credit. The FSA 2.0 increases the maximum credit available for children under 6 from \$2,000 to \$4,200 and gives \$3,000 for children ages 6-17. If the credit was made fully refundable to all families and didn't gut the EITC or Head of Household filing status to create a larger credit, this would be a welcome change and have the potential to lift <u>4.1 million children</u> out of poverty.[52] Providing larger tax credits to families in need will help <u>alleviate child poverty, increase</u> <u>social mobility</u>, and could even lead to families beginning to build their savings.[53]

Most families spent their prior CTC on food, utilities, clothing, and rent or mortgage payments. A larger tax credit can alleviate the burdens of food insecurity, homelessness, loss of water, heat or electricity. Additionally, for many survivors, a larger tax credit creates more financial and economic security to help them leave an abusive partner. While we generally support a larger credit for families and their children, we believe this proposal should prioritize no-income and low-income families instead of families making \$400,000 a year.

#### Other Design Improvements Ensure CTC Reaches Families More Quickly

In addition to monthly payments and a larger credit, FSA 2.0 contains three small changes that improve the design and implementation of the CTC to reach families more quickly. The <u>Center on</u> <u>Budget and Policy Priorities</u> outlines these three changes as (1) phasing in the credit faster, (2) phasing in the credit at the family's first dollar of earnings, and (3) eliminating the monetary cap on the amount of credit a family can receive as a refund.[59] While these are welcome changes to the existing design of the CTC, they only benefit the families who are eligible for the credit.



Those who are now excluded from the credit or only eligible for a partial credit receive less of an advantage from these changes. Additionally, these improvements pale in comparison to the harm done by limiting other tax credits, disadvantaging low- and no-income families, penalizing single parents who are often women, and harming domestic violence survivors and immigrant families.

#### Conclusion

While FSA 2.0 makes some key changes to the CTC's implementation and design that would help some families, its overall impact would be harmful for many domestic violence survivors, immigrants, single parents, and low-income or no-income families. Reducing the EITC or the Head of Household filing status, arbitrarily requiring both the legal and physical custodian parent and child have an SSN, and requiring \$10,000 in income to receive the full benefit of the credit will push many families further into poverty. The CTC was designed to help families who need a financial boost while raising their kids, but this proposal only helps certain families while leaving others to fend for themselves or even see an increase in their tax burden.

It's critical any future CTC proposal is fully refundable for all eligible families, allows parents and their children to use their ITIN to qualify, allows monthly payments, and doesn't impact other tax credits or tax filing status. Additionally, any attempt to inject anti-choice politics into the CTC distorts the purpose of the CTC. While the FSA 2.0 does some great things for families, like allowing monthly payments again and providing a larger tax credit, those provisions don't outweigh the harm this proposal would cause for millions of families.



#### Notes

- 1. <u>Family Security Act 2.0" https://www.romney.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/updated\_family-security-act- 2.0\_one-pager\_appendix.pdf.</u>
- 2. "Child Tax Credit Overview" National Conference of State Legislatures. July 11, 2022. https://www.ncsl.org/research/human-services/child-tax-credit-overview.aspx.
- 3. Crandall-Hollick, Margot L., "The Child Tax Credit: Legislative History", Congressional Research Service. December 23, 2021. https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R45124.
- 4. "The Child Tax Credit" Center for Budget and Policy Priorities. December 10, 2019. https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/policybasics-ctc.pdf.
- 5. <u>"The Child Tax Credit" The White House. https://www.whitehouse.gov/child-tax-</u> credit/#:~:text=Most%20families%20will%20receive%20the,ages%20of%206%20and%2017.
- Marr, Chuck, Trisi, Danilo, Sherman, Arloc, and Kris Cox. "Policymakers Should Expand Child Tax Credit in Year-End Legislation To Fight Child Poverty." Center for Budget and Policy Priorities. September 23, 2022. https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/policymakers-should-expand-child-tax-credit-in-year-endlegislation-to-fight.
- Hess, Cynthia and Del Rosario, Alona, "Dreams Deferred: A Survey on the Impact of Intimate Partner Violence on Survivors' Education, Careers, and Economic Security." Institute for Women's Policy Research, 2018. https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/C475\_IWPR-Report-Dreams-Deferred.pdf.
- "Support Every Survivor: How Race, Ethnicity, Gender, Sexuality, and Disability Shape Survivor's Needs and Experiences" FreeFrom. August 2022. https://www.freefrom.org/wpcontent/uploads/2022/08/Support-Every-Survivor- PDF.pdf.
- 9. "The Child Tax Credit Provides Critical Support to Survivors of Domestic Violence" Futures Without Violence. September 2021. https://www.futureswithoutviolence.org/wp-content/uploads/FUTURES-CTC-and-DV-Policy-Brief- September-2021.pdf.
- 10. When this document was created, legislative text of the Family Security Act 2.0 was not available
- 11. <u>"Single Mother Statistics." Single Mother's Guide, updated March 2022.</u> https://singlemotherguide.com/single-mother- statistics/.
- 12. Marr, Chuck, Cox, Kris, Hingtgen, Stephanie, Sherman, Arloc, Calame, Sarah, and Cook, Jabari, "Romney Child Tax Credit Proposal is Step Forward But Falls Short, Targets Low-Income Families to Pay For It." Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, July 2022. https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/romneychild-tax-credit-proposal-is-step- forward-but-falls-short-targets-low.
- 13. Marr, Chuck, Cox, Kris, Hingtgen, Stephanie, Sherman, Arloc, Calame, Sarah, and Cook, Jabari, "Romney Child Tax Credit Proposal is Step Forward But Falls Short, Targets Low-Income Families to Pay For It." Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, July 2022. https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/romneychild-tax-credit-proposal-is-step- forward-but-falls-short-targets-low
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. Wamhoff, Steve, Hughes, Joe, and Emma Sifre. "National and State-by-State Estimates of Two Approaches to Expanding the Child Tax Credit" Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy. September 2022. https://itep.sfo2.digitaloceanspaces.com/National-and-State-by-State-Estimates-of-2-Approaches-to-Expanding-the- Child-Tax-Credit.pdf.
- 18. Ibid.
- Gelatt, Julia, Capps, Randy, and Michael Fix. "Nearly 3 Million U.S. Citizens and Legal Immigrants are Initially Excluded Under the CARES Act are Covered Under the December 2020 COVID-19 Stimulus" Migration Policy Institute. January 2021. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/news/cares-act-excludedcitizens-immigrants-now-covered.
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. Guzman, Marco "Inclusive Child Tax Credit Reform Would Restore Benefit to 1 Million Young 'Dreamers'" Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy. April 27, 2021. https://itep.org/inclusive-child-tax-creditreform-would-restore-benefit-to- 1-million-young-dreamers/.



- "The Facts About the Individual Taxpayer Identification Number" American Immigration Council. March 14, 2022. https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/research/facts-about-individual-taxpayeridentification-number-itin.
- 23. Karaflos, Myrto, "One Million Children Should Not Be Left Out of the Child Tax Credit." Prosperity Now, June 2021. https://prosperitynow.org/blog/one-million-children-should-not-be-left-out-child-tax-credit.
- 24. Svaljenka, Nicole Prchal, "Protecting Undocumented Workers on the Pandemic's Front Lines." Center for American Progress, December 2020. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/protecting-undocumented-workers-pandemics-front-lines-2/.
- "The Facts About the Individual Taxpayer Identification Number" American Immigration Council. March 14, 2022. https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/research/facts-about-individual-taxpayeridentification-number-itin.
- 26. Runner, Michael, Yoshihama Mieko, and Steve Novick, "Intimate Partner Violence in Immigrant and Refugee Communities: Challenges, Promising Practices, and Recommendations" Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and Futures Without Violence (formerly Family Violence Prevention Fund), March 2009. https://www.futureswithoutviolence.org/userfiles/file/ImmigrantWomen/IPV\_Report\_March\_2009.pdf.
- 27. <u>"Single Mother Statistics." Single Mother's Guide, updated March 2022.</u> https://singlemotherguide.com/single-mother-statistics/.
- 28. Marr, Chuck, Trisi, Danilo, Sherman, Arloc, and Kris Cox. "Policymakers Should Expand Child Tax Credit in Year-End Legislation To Fight Child Poverty." Center for Budget and Policy Priorities. September 23, 2022. https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/policymakers-should-expand-child-tax-credit-in-year-endlegislation-to-fight.
- 29. Tarshis, Sarah, "Intimate Partner Violence and Employment-Seeking: A Multilevel Examination of Barriers and Facilitators." Journal of Interpersonal Violence, April 2022. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32976037/.
- 30. Showalter, Kathryn, Maguire-Jack, Kathryn, and Rebecca McCloskey "Mothers' Resilience: Experiences of Intimate Partner Violence Survivors at Work". https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8947012/.
- Hess, Cynthia and Del Rosario, Alona, "Dreams Deferred: A Survey on the Impact of Intimate Partner Violence on Survivors' Education, Careers, and Economic Security." Institute for Women's Policy Research, 2018. https://iwpr.org/wp- content/uploads/2020/09/C475\_IWPR-Report-Dreams-Deferred.pdf.
- "Intersecting Barriers: Challenges to Economic Empowerment for Domestic Violence Survivors" Women Employed. January 2022. https://womenemployed.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/Exec-Summary Intersecting-Barriers- Report Jan-2022.pdf.
- 33. "December Child Tax Credit Kept 3.7 Million Children out of Poverty." Center on Poverty and Social Policy at Columbia University, January 2022. https://www.povertycenter.columbia.edu/news-internal/monthly-poverty-december-2021.
- 34. Marr, Chuck, Trisi, Danilo, Sherman, Arloc, and Kris Cox. "Policymakers Should Expand Child Tax Credit in Year-End Legislation To Fight Child Poverty." Center for Budget and Policy Priorities. September 23, 2022. https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/policymakers-should-expand-child-tax-credit-in-year-end-legislation-to-fight.
- 35. Marr, Chuck, Cox, Kris, Hingtgen, Stephanie, Sherman, Arloc, Calame, Sarah, and Cook, Jabari, "Romney Child Tax Credit Proposal is Step Forward But Falls Short, Targets Low-Income Families to Pay For It." Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, July 2022. https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/romneychild-tax-credit-proposal-is-step-forward-but-falls- short-targets-low.
- 36. "Expanded Child Tax Credit Positively Impacts Thousands of American Indian Children in Arizona" Arizona Center for Economic Progress. October 11, 2021. https://azeconcenter.org/expanded-child-tax-credit-positively-impacts-thousands- of-american-indian-children-in-arizona/.
- Curran, Megan A., "Research Roundup of the Expanded Child Tax Credit: The First Six Months" Center on Poverty and Social Policy at Columbia University. December 22, 2021. https://static1.squarespace.com/static/610831a16c95260dbd68934a/t/61f946b1cb0bb75fd2ca03ad/164 3726515657/Child- Tax-Credit-Research-Roundup-CPSP-2021.pdf.
- 38. Orr, Robert and McCabe, Joshua, "Analysis of Family Security Act 2.0." Niskanen Center, June 2022. https://www.niskanencenter.org/analysis-of-the-family-security-act-2-0/.
- 39. Wamhoff, Steve, Hughes, Joe, and Emma Sifre. "National and State-by-State Estimates of Two Approaches



to Expanding the Child Tax Credit" Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy. September 2022. https://itep.sfo2.digitaloceanspaces.com/National-and-State-by-State-Estimates-of-2-Approaches-to-Expanding-the-Child- Tax-Credit.pdf.

- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Marr, Chuck, Cox, Kris, Hingtgen, Stephanie, Sherman, Arloc, Calame, Sarah, and Cook, Jabari, "Romney Child Tax Credit Proposal is Step Forward But Falls Short, Targets Low-Income Families to Pay For It." Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, July 2022. https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/romneychild-tax-credit-proposal-is-step-forward-but-falls- short-targets-low.
- 42. "Press Release: Romney, Burr, and Daines Announce Family Security Act 2.0" June 15, 2022. https://www.romney.senate.gov/romney-burr-daines-announce-family-security-act-2-0/
- 43. Ibid.
- 44. "Abundant Birth Project" California Pre-Term Birth Initiative. https://pretermbirthca.ucsf.edu/abundantbirth-project.
- **45.** <u>"2020 Evaluation Report" Magnolia Mother's Trust and Springboard to Opportunities.</u> <u>https://springboardto.org/wp- content/uploads/2021/05/MMT-2.0-Evaluation-Two-Pager.pdf.</u>
- 46. Fleming, Katherine and Emma Roth. "When Fetuses Gain Personhood: Understanding the Impact on IVF, Contraception, Medical Treatment, Criminal Law, Child Support, and Beyond" National Advocates for Pregnant Women. August 17, 2022. https://www.nationaladvocatesforpregnantwomen.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/Fetal-Personhood- Issue-8.17.22.pdf.
- 47. Marr, Chuck, "With Monthly Payments Stalled, Congress Needs to Act." Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, January 2022. https://www.cbpp.org/blog/with-monthly-payments-stalled-congress-needs-to-act.
- 48. "Economic Security for Survivors of Domestic and Sexual Violence: Policy Recommendations for Cash Assistance Programs." Futures Without Violence, January 2021.

https://www.futureswithoutviolence.org/wp-content/uploads/Cash- Assistance-Recommendations.pdf.

- 49. Santhanam, Laura, "I Could Live Normally: How Child Tax Credit Payments Brought Relief to These Families." PBS News Hour, February 2022. https://www.pbs.org/newshour/nation/how-child-tax-creditpayments-helped-these-families- stay-afloat.
- 50. Yang, Mi-Youn, "The Effect of Material Hardship on Child Protective Service Involvement" June 2014. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0145213414001859.
- 51. Marr, Chuck, Cox, Kris, Hingtgen, Stephanie, Sherman, Arloc, Calame, Sarah, and Cook, Jabari, "Romney Child Tax Credit Proposal is Step Forward But Falls Short, Targets Low-Income Families to Pay For It." Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, July 2022. https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/romneychild-tax-credit-proposal-is-step-forward-but-falls- short-targets-low.
- 52. Jabbari, Jason, Hamilton, Leah, Roll, Stephen, and Grinstein-Weiss, Michal, "The new child tax credit does more than just cut poverty." Brookings, September 2021. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2021/09/24/the-new-child-tax- credit-does-more-than-just-cut-poverty/.
- 53. Marr, Chuck, Cox, Kris, Hingtgen, Stephanie, Sherman, Arloc, Calame, Sarah, and Cook, Jabari, "Romney Child Tax Credit Proposal is Step Forward But Falls Short, Targets Low-Income Families to Pay For It." Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, July 2022. https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/romneychild-tax-credit-proposal-is-step-forward-but-falls- short-targets-low.

